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Residents’ Pets (and owners): Corky (Juliet and Chris), Maisie (Peter and Mary). Firecrest and Blue Tit by Peter Hyde.

Share your pet, plant or Hamble photos for us to include in future newsletters! Send them to us via Facebook, or email them to danielle@smartmarketinguk.com

PARISH COUNCIL CONTACT DETAILS

023 8045 3422 hambleparishcouncil.gov.uk clerk@hambleparishcouncil.gov.uk @hamblepc

to receive pictures and images of how Hamble celebrates 

the event for inclusion in our next edition – so whether 

you’re having a get together with your neighbours, you’re 

out celebrating at one of our many eateries, or just    

keeping it in the family, send us a record of your event 

and help to create the memories of the future!

With that in mind, thank you for your support during my 

time in office and I look forward to reading the new 

Chair’s piece from May!

Cllr Simon Hand

Chair of Hamble Parish Council   

The April Full Council meeting was my last as Chair of the 

Parish Council.  Although I will open the May meeting 

which is our Annual General Meeting, I will be handing 

over to someone else for the final year before elections in 

May 2024.  

During my five years as Chair, I have had my fair share of 

challenges, most recently with the Cemex application. 

Unfortunately, there have been further delays with the 

application with the most likely date of the Regulatory  

Committee meeting now being in June. The extra time gives 

us the opportunity to plan our media campaign for the 

week that the report is published in more detail and to also 

make sure that residents are aware of the report’s            

recommendations, the time of the meeting, and how to 

either attend or join online.  We also continue to work 

closely with Eastleigh Borough Council, local parish     

councils and our MP to make sure that we present a united 

front in opposing the application.  

Our weekly messages on Cemex will continue, although at 

this stage there is very little activity – as a result there have 

been fewer meetings with the Hamble Peninsula Residents 

Group, but these will start again as we get nearer to the 

Regulatory Committee meeting. 

On a happier note, we have the long weekend in early May 

to celebrate King Charles III's coronation.  We would love 

WE NEED YOU!

We will be sending out a final Cemex update to all 

residents as soon as Hampshire County Council’s report is 

published.  To ensure this update reaches residents as 

quickly as possible, we would be very grateful for help in 

hand-delivering it throughout Hamble.  

If you could spare some time to help us, please email 

office@hambleparishcouncil.gov.uk with your address and 

contact details.  We anticipate we will need help between 

7-10 June (although this may be subject to change  

depending on the date of the Regulatory Committee     

meeting).  Thank you in advance.  

WELCOME TO YOUR LATEST NEWSLETTER!



If you’re struggling to make ends meet, here’s what you 

need to know:

Help with school costs 

If you’re on a low income or claim Universal Credit, you 

might be able to get free school meals for your children. 

You can apply for free school meals on gov.uk. If you   

qualify, you might be able to get other help with school 

costs – and your child's school might get extra money. You 

might also be able to get help from your local 

education authority with some costs such as 

uniforms, school activities and school transport. 

Visit https://bit.ly/3H05WVg

Healthy Start vouchers and free vitamins 

If you're on a low income and you're at least 10 weeks 

pregnant or have a child under 4 years old, you might be 

able to get free vitamins and Healthy Start vouchers for 

milk, fruit and vegetables and infant formula milk. Ask your 

midwife or health visitor if you might be eligible. You could 

SUPPORT WITH THE COST OF LIVING CRISIS:

A GUIDE FROM THE CITIZENS ADVICE BUREAU

also call the Healthy Start helpline on           

0345 607 6823 or check online: 

https://bit.ly/3AcZ6aT

Grants to help you pay off your energy debts 

If you’re in debt with your energy supplier, you might be 

able to get a grant to help pay off those debts. 

If your supplier doesn’t offer grants, you might 

be able to get one from the British Gas Energy 

Trust: https://bit.ly/40r7Nce 

Agreeing a payment plan with your energy 

supplier 

If you’re struggling to pay your energy bills you should tell 

your supplier that you want to pay through a payment plan, 

which will cover what you owe plus an amount for your 

current use. You’ll pay fixed amounts over a set period of 

time, so you can pay what you can afford. Your supplier 

has to take into account how much you can afford and how 

much energy you’ll use in the future.
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COUNCIL LED NEWS

FAMILY ACTIVITY DAY AT THE HAMBLE 
PENINSULA TRAILS

To mark the partial opening of the new trails around the 

Hamble Peninsula, Eastleigh Borough Council organised 

family activity sessions around the routes in                    

Hamble-le-Rice, Hound and Bursledon.

The sun came out on the first day of the Easter holidays as 

families were invited along to take part in some fun and 

educational activities to learn a bit about the nature and 

history of the local area.

Children were given mirrors to hold as they walked along 

the trail to experience how a squirrel or bird might view the 

area, they were also asked to find a stick that looked like it 

could be something else and search for 'treasure' on the 

beach. 

Once they'd collected some of the treasure that had 

washed up on the shores, they attempted to make creations 

with plaster of paris, although the sea breeze made this 

difficult.

Some of the Parish posts, wayfinding markers and maps for 

the new Hamble Peninsula Trails are now ready for families 

to discover with more being installed in the coming weeks. 

Find out more and discover the trails for     

yourself here:  https://bit.ly/3KVHoOl



Citizens Advice

in Hamble
Hamble Outreach

-

-

-

-

Come and see us!

Help to Claim Universal Credit 

If you're out of work or on a low income, you might be 

eligible for Universal Credit. Our trained advisers can help 

you make your first claim. Speak to us over the phone or on 

webchat 8am to 6pm, Monday to Friday: 

https://bit.ly/3ou8LaD 

Freephone: 0800 144 8444

Benefits calculator 

It’s worth checking that you’re getting all of the benefits that 

you’re entitled to. Use a benefits calculator to check if 

there’s anything else that you can get. You should also 

check with your local council to see if you can get a council 

tax reduction or discount.

Make a budget

If you want to make a budget, here are 3 steps. 

1. Write down all your earnings after tax, any money 

from benefits or any other income you may receive 

2. Write down all your outgoings. This includes existing 

debts, regular payments and other expenses 

3. Use a budgeting tool to work out your budget: 

https://bit.ly/40oxZnW Before you start, 

have your bank statements or banking app 

to hand. You could also keep a spending 

diary to keep track of your spending ahead 

of  completing a budget.

Check you’re being paid the right wage 

The minimum wage increased on 1 April 2023 so you 

should make sure that you’re being paid the right amount. 

• Aged 23 and over — £10.42 

• Aged 21 to 22 — £10.18 

• Aged 18 to 20 — £7.49 

• Under 18 — £5.28 

• An apprentice — £5.28

Citizens Advice helps people find a way forward. We 

provide free, confidential and independent advice to help 

people overcome their problems. We value diversity,  

champion equality, and challenge discrimination and 

harassment. We’re here for everyone.  
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SUPPORT WITH THE COST OF LIVING CRISIS:

A GUIDE FROM THE CITIZENS ADVICE BUREAU

Call us free on: 0808 278 7862 or visit us at the 

Mercury Centre on the first Wednesday of the 

month, from 10am to noon.

Case study 

A pension age client came to us for help maximising her 

income. She had tried in the past but with English not being 

her first language, found the application process           

challenging. We ran the figures and concluded that our 

client should be in receipt of Pension Credit. 

We supported her to apply and get a 3 month backdate, 

improving her weekly budget by £177.10. We then  

discovered that she had in fact applied some time ago, but 

the application had stalled so we assisted her to challenge 

this. Our perseverance paid off, with the client being 

awarded a £10,000 back payment in addition to her 

weekly amount. The client was delighted!
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HELLO HAMBLE HABITANTS 

I recently went to a school reunion and for some reason 

somebody decided to invite a load of old people!

Hamble has a fascinating history that sometimes is in 

danger of being forgotten or literally lost to the sea. One 

such part of history is the Caddick Well.

This natural water source is located at Westfield Common 

and for hundreds of years it was used to supply vessels 

anchored offshore. Crews from a whole range of water 

vessels would fill their freshwater casks before heading off 

to sea and very likely numerous battles. This spring was 

made into a well, known as Caddick Well. It was once 

regarded as a 'holy well' and bottles of this water were sent 

far and wide for its holy or medicinal qualities. Caddick 

Well used to bear the inscription 'Let him that thirsted drink 

this water' on its surrounding stonework which was erected 

by the Yorke family. Unfortunately, the brickwork used to 

create the well has long since been eroded by the natural 

elements, although today at low tide, water from the spring 

can still be seen running across the beach. 

Springtime is the season of new growth and every year 

bluebells transform woodlands across the country into a 

delicate sea of blue. 

One of the nation's most loved wildflowers, the bluebell is 

also an indicator of ancient woodlands. The bluebell has 

held a treasured place in the hearts of British people for 

centuries. This delicate wildflower has played an influential 

role in folk culture too. Many myths surround the bluebell, 

although for such a heart-lifting flower the folklore is rather 

gloomy. There was a belief that bluebells were used in 

witches’ potions. Others believed that anyone who        

wanders into a ring of bluebells will fall under fairy 

enchantment, or that anyone who hears the ringing of the 

flower’s bell will be visited by a malicious fairy and die 

soon after.

• Almost half the world's bluebells are found in the UK – 

they’re relatively rare elsewhere.

• It is against the law to intentionally pick, uproot or 

destroy bluebells.

COUNCIL LED NEWS CONTINUED

• Bluebells were not often used medicinally but legend 

has it that they were used by 13th-century monks to 

treat snakebites and leprosy – something of a kill or 

cure remedy given that the bulb is poisonous.

• On the other hand, present-day researchers are     

looking into the bluebell’s highly effective animal and 

insect repellent properties. There’s even the possibility 

that certain bluebell extracts could be used to combat 

HIV and cancer.

If you’d like a bluebell walk in Hamble, check out Westfield 

Common, Heather Gardens or Woodpecker Walk.

Until next time….

Mark Cowley, Estate Ranger

THE CORONATION BIG LUNCH

From a cup of tea with a neighbour to a street party, a 

Coronation Big Lunch is a great way to get to know each 

other a little better. Communities are encouraged to plan or 

join a get together with family, friends and neighbours to 

create lasting memories of the Coronation.

Overseen and organised by the Big Lunch team at the Eden 

Project, you can now get a FREE Coronation Big 

Lunch event pack to get your celebration     

planning off to the best start.  Find more          

information here:  https://bit.ly/3MUnZji

Don’t forget to cut out and colour in 

your crown!  Send us your photos on 

Facebook or via email so we can 

create Hamble memories of the 

future!

LOOKING FOR A DENTIST?

If you’re looking for a new, local dentist, take a look at this 

free directory of NHS and private dentists:

https://bit.ly/3mPcwHc
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COMMUNITY NEWS

HELLO, I'M A DANDELION!

A lot of people call me a weed but I'm a friend and come 

to help you!

My flowers are the first food for insects after hibernation 

and unlike most other plants, I have pollen AND nectar, not 

merely one OR the other! And I am generous with them!

When you see me, remember that I'm the ONLY one who 

can grow in that particular spot. Because:

• Either the soil is too compact/hard/stomped and I 

want to loosen it for you with my roots.

• Or there is too little calcium in the soil – don't worry, I 

will replenish that for you with the dying of my leaves.

• Or the soil is too acidic, but I will also improve that for 

you if you give me the chance.

I'm here because your soil needs my help so best you let me 

grow without disturbing me! When everything is fixed, I 

will disappear again, I promise! Are you trying to remove 

me prematurely with my root? However meticulous you are, 

CORONATION PARADE POST OFFICE 
ALL SET FOR THE CORONATION WITH 
DECORATIONS GALORE! 

Aptly named Coronation Parade Post Office in Hamble is 

decorated ready for King Charles III’s Coronation in May. 

Mitu Daga, Postmistress for Coronation Parade Post Office 

has put up decorations galore inside the branch to mark the 

historic occasion at the branch at 5 Coronation Parade, 

Hamble.

Mitu said: “With the name of my branch I really had to go 

to town to mark the Coronation, so I’ve got flags, bunting, 

balloons and a crown inside.”

“I have been planning this as I was inspired by the talented 

knitter who last year created a magnificent post box topper 

to mark the Queen’s Platinum Jubilee.

I never found who it was. I really wanted to find out so that 

I could give them a hug and say thank you. It brought such 

joy to the community and lot of people wanted to have their 

photo taken beside it. 

People now come to my Post Office and there are lots of 

red, white and blue decorations everywhere. 

All the Coronation decorations really lift people’s spirits.”

I will return 2x as strong! Just until your soil is improved.

I am one of the first bloomers in spring so I will announce 

spring/summer for you. During the day when it's hot, I 

open my flowers but in the evening when it cools off I close 

them again quickly. In fact, if it's not hot enough during the 

day I won't open them at all!

My flowers are even delicious for you people by the way. I 

used to be called honey (or gold) of the poor because my 

flowers are so sweet in jam, sauce or salad! The internet is 

full of recipes – check them out. 

Wait until the end of May 

or later before you start 

picking and even then, 

don't pick everything yet! 

The  biodiversity and bees 

will be very grateful!



HAMBLE LADIES GROUP

PANIC. Don't panic Mr Mainwaring! It will be alright on 

the night! (showing my age here).

Well, we didn't panic, and it was alright on the afternoon 

after all. We were contacted by David Pearson from 

Hamble Youth Club Pan Disability Football Team on the day 

before our meeting informing us that he had unfortunately 

tested positive for Covid and wouldn't be able to come 

along to our meeting. We have donated £50 towards the 

football team.

After a few quick phone calls between committee members, 

we decided that we would give our members a quiz to do, 

and they could relax doing this over a cuppa and chat. We 

had over 42 ladies turn up for the meeting, two guests, and 

three new members who all seemed to thoroughly enjoy the 

afternoon testing their brains. It was an afternoon of fun 

and good company. As one new member said, beats sitting 

indoors just watching the TV. Glad to know we have our 

uses!

Our next meeting is on Tuesday 9 May, when we will be 

celebrating the King's Coronation with an 'indoor street 

party' with music performed by Simon Gardner on piano 

(brave man), silly games, a quiz, and refreshments. Dress 

code – either a crown or tiara – handmade and there will 

be a prize for the best one. No pressure then!

We start at 2pm – no entry before 1.45pm just for this  

meeting to give us time to get ready. Priory Centre, Hamble 

Church. Come along and enjoy a fun afternoon. I look 

forward to seeing everyone. 

Bobby Conduit, 02380 453626

UPDATE FROM THE MERCURY LIBRARY 
AND COMMUNITY HUB

It has been a very busy time organising group activities, 

fundraising, and welcoming visitors and some new          

volunteers to the Mercury.  The ‘Bring and Buy’ raised a 

staggering £550 for the Turkish/Syrian Earthquake 

Appeal.  Other events are being planned so keep your eye 

on our Facebook page or the noticeboard outside the 

Mercury so you don’t miss out.

Many will have 

seen our delightful 

Easter window 

display featuring 

an abundance of 

chicks, bunnies, 

daffodils, exquisitely decorated eggs, and a tier of 

delicious looking cakes!  A big thanks to everyone who 

worked so hard knitting, sewing, and crafting and to the 

window team for creating such a colourful scene.  The 

theme continued with a morning of Children’s Storytelling 

with Shirley which ended with an Easter Egg Hunt.  It was 

well supported with 15 children and their families             

attending. Thank you, Shirley, for another successful event.

Now that Spring has arrived the gardening team, led by 

Jan, has been busy getting the patio and garden area 

shipshape after a very wet spell of weather. It’s a lovely 

quiet space to sit when the sun shines and read the papers, 

kindly donated by the Coop each day.  If you prefer a book 

there are well stocked shelves in the library, both fiction 

and non-fiction.  

Do drop in to see us, you will be given a very warm 

welcome.
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HAMBLE PUBLIC MEETING SURVEY RESULTSCOMMUNITY NEWS CONTINUED

RYA COMES OF AGE

The RYA comes of age!  21 years ago, in April 2002, The 

Princess Royal, Princess Anne, opened the Royal Yachting 

Association’s purpose-built headquarters at Ensign Way, 

Hamble.

The photo shows the then 

Chair of the Parish Council 

Ross Ellison introducing Joe 

Mays, Assistant Secretary of 

Hamble River Sailing Club 

(HRSC) to Her Royal      

Highness.



HAMBLE LOCAL HISTORY SOCIETY

A Rare Hamble Letter

In June 1915, during the First World 

War, Basil Lubbock sent a letter from 

India where he was serving in the Army 

to Alf Dornom his skipper and chauffeur 

at Hamble.

He started by writing: “Dornom, I am writing this letter on 

birch bark as I have no writing paper being in camp 

12,000ft above the sea with snow all round …... ” He went 

on to say about his time in India and to ask about Alf’s and 

other Hamble families, plus his concern regarding news of 

the village being spoilt by the flying people.

Basil Lubbock moved into Manor House in 1913 and was a 

writer of nautical books such as ‘Round the Horn before the 

Mast’ about his experience sailing on a four-masted 

barque.  He was the first Commodore of Hamble River 

Sailing Club and he built and moved into Mere House in 

1923.

Alf Dornom was skipper and chauffeur to some of the 

owners of the large houses in Hamble.  He started his own 

boat business in the early 1930s operating from the 

foreshore and was the Cruising Association's Boatman for 

the area.  Alf was one of the founder members of Hamble 

River Sailing Club and Captain of the Fire Brigade in the 

1930s.

The letter was kept by his grandson, former ferryman Ray 

Sedgwick, which has now been given to Hampshire Record 

Office for safe storage and the public to see.  

It said that it was of significant value on archival grounds, 

and they had nothing like it given it had been written on 

birch bark.

The next Society meeting will be on Thursday 8 June with a 

talk about ‘Hamble Shops’.

HAMBLE FLOWER CLUB

We meet every second Monday of the month at Hamble 

Memorial Hall, usually at 1.30pm, unless we are running 

an all-day workshop which usually happens in November.  

We stage demonstrations, workshops, and occasionally 

talks, all based around the art of Flower Arranging. We 

belong to a National Association called NAFAS which 

arranges competitions and shows all over the country.

We also run classes for beginners and improvers every 

third Monday at the Roy Underdown Pavilion (beginners 

1-3pm, improvers 3-5pm). These classes are open to all, as 

are our meetings at the Memorial Hall.  We are a friendly 

bunch and welcome visitors with open arms.

We do not have a meeting in May, because of the           

Coronation and associated Bank Holidays.

On Monday 12 June at the Memorial Hall we have Graham 

King, a famous National Demonstrator, coming in to give 

us a spectacular Floral Demonstration called 'Journey to 

Creativity'.  Put the date in your diary – one not to be 

missed. 

On Monday 10 July we have Paul McNeil coming to give 

us an interesting talk on 'DNA Journey'. 

Our Area Show will be at the New Forest Show in       

Brockenhurst this year between 25-28 July. Don’t forget to 

visit the floral marque where some of our members will be 

exhibiting.

If you’re interested in coming along and have any         

questions, please contact Christine Wright 

christine.d.wright@googlemail.com

07764 219193

COMMUNITY NEWS CONTINUED

7



8

ST ANDREWS CHURCH AND 
THE PRIORY CENTRE

While we are still in the process of appointing a new Parish 

Priest, normal services are proceeding as normal at St 

Andrews. 

Why not come along either on Thursday mornings at 10am 

for our short fellowship service, or on Sundays for the 

Eucharist service, also starting at 10am. You will all be 

made very welcome and after the services there is tea or 

coffee and chat in the Priory Centre. 

May activities in the Priory Centre include the Place 2B 

coffee and cake morning on Saturday 27 May. If you are 

COMMUNITY NEWS CONTINUED

DINING CLUB AND A THEATRE
EXPERIENCE!

As promised, one of our very popular Murder Mystery 

Evenings – Who Killed the Hotel Manager – is being 

performed from Friday 2 to Sunday 4 June.  These are all 

evening performances and include supper.

Tickets are currently on sale at 

https://bit.ly/3UPNvYS or via the Box Office 

on 02380 440660 so do book early to avoid 

disappointment.  Seats are arranged in cabaret style with 

tickets at £18 per head to include refreshments. 

As usual the action takes place in Hamble Memorial Hall at 

7.30pm.  We always run a bar which makes for a really 

good night out too with friends and family and don’t forget 

the best raffle in town! Please state any dietary                   

requirements at the time of booking as all the food is 

pre-prepared.

MORE NEWS.  Yes, we are launching our new website 

soon, including a new logo! This will give you all up to date 

news alongside photos from our past productions, plus 

contact details and much more.  

Meanwhile If you wish to join us please contact the      

Membership Secretary, Maria

mariahamble@icloud.com

HAMBLE CONSERVATION VOLUNTEERS

Although the bird breeding season has brought an end to 

our scrub clearance for this year, we are fully occupied on 

other tasks.  The impending arrival of cattle on Hamble 

Common brings urgency 

to our role in maintaining 

fences and cleaning  

drinking troughs.  The 

warmer weather always 

brings an increase in 

visitors to Hamble and sadly a small proportion of these 

leave behind evidence of their visit in the form of rubbish.  

The task of keeping Hamble clean is continuous and we 

welcome anyone who can help us collect this debris which 

can be harmful to wildlife, pets, and children.

Our annual programme of tasks is displayed on our      

website and noticeboards posted around the Common.  

Please note that the meeting place for the parish tasks is at 

the Roy Underdown Pavilion at SO31 4RN whereas beach 

cleans and Eastleigh tasks meet at the School Lane car 

park.

If you would like to know more about us please 

either visit our website https://bit.ly/41JCevy or 

contact Philip Rawlinson

philiprawlinson123@btinternet.com

07810 453138

feeling a bit lonely and fancy some company and a nice 

lunch, come along to Poppy's Place on Friday 5 and 19 

May from 10am onwards. You will be made very welcome. 

Donations towards lunch are always appreciated. Please 

contact Kay on 07866 097789 or Kim on 07969 922864 

for more information and to book a place. 

Looking ahead to June, something special for the men of 

the parish is the Hamble Men’s Breakfast on 3 June at 

8.30am in the Priory Centre. Traditional Full English  

breakfast with copious amounts of tea, coffee, juice, and 

toast all for only £6. Please contact Kay or Kim on the  

numbers above to book a place. All men old or young will 

be made very welcome.



COMMUNITY NEWS CONTINUED
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OUT IN THE FRESH AIR THIS SPRING? 
BE TICK AWARE!

With Spring upon us and many of us enjoying the sunshine 

and fresh air, make sure you stay ‘tick aware’, whether in 

urban and rural parks and gardens, or open countryside.

Ticks are tiny spider-like insects and are at their most active 

in Spring and Summer. 

The best way to avoid being bitten by ticks when out    

walking is to keep to footpaths and avoid long grass. Other 

advice to people walking in areas known to have a high 

tick population is to: 

• Wear appropriate clothing (a long-sleeve shirt and 

trousers tucked into your socks)

• Use an insect repellent 

• Wear light coloured fabrics that may help you spot a 

tick on your clothes 

• Inspect your skin for ticks regularly and at the end of 

the day, including your head, neck and skin folds  

(armpits, groin and waist) 

• Check your children’s head and neck areas, including 

their scalp

• Check that pets do not bring ticks into your home in 

their fur.

 

If you do get bitten by a tick, removing it quickly and 

correctly can help to reduce any potential risk.

The safe way to remove a tick is to use a pair of fine-tipped        

tweezers, or an easy-to-use device which can be purchased 

from pharmacies or vets. Then: 

• Grasp the tick as close to the skin as possible. Pull 

upwards slowly and firmly, as mouth parts left in the 

skin can cause a local infection 

• Once removed, apply antiseptic to the bite area and 

keep an eye on it for several weeks for any changes

Contact your GP if you begin to feel unwell or develop a 

circular red skin rash, often described as a bull’s-eye rash, 

and remember to tell them that you were bitten by a tick. 

Join a friendly group for a 2-3km walk and a chat ending 
with a hot drink. The walk leader will point out plants and 

birds of seasonal interest.

FREE EVENTBook online: 

itchenvalley.co.uk/whats-on

For more info email:  

melanie.vincent@eastleigh.gov.uk

10.30 - 11.30am 

Meet: The Mercury Hub, High Street, Hamble

Wednesday 24 May

Wednesday 28 June

Wednesday 19 July

Hamble LOOKING FOR A SPACE TO HIRE?

Look no further! Roy Underdown Pavilion is an ideal space 

for children’s parties, team building days, interviews, 

training sessions, meetings, family gatherings, corporate 

events, and community groups. 

The cost of hire is just £20 per hour for the first hour and 

£10 per hour thereafter, and a refundable deposit of £50 

is all we need to secure the booking. 

Visit the Parish Council website to check out availability, 

make a provisional booking and read the terms and      

conditions

Roy Underdown Pavilion
Available for Hire!

• Children’s Parties
• Meetings
• Corporate Events
• Community Groups

To Book,
Call 023 8045 3422
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CORONATION FEATURE

CORONATION QUICHE RECIPE

A deep quiche with a crisp, light pastry case and delicate 

flavours of Spinach, Broad Beans and fresh Tarragon. Eat 

hot or cold with a green salad and boiled new potatoes – 

perfect for a Coronation Big Lunch!

x1 20cm Flan Tin | Serves 6

Ingredients

Pastry

125g plain flour

Pinch of salt

25g cold butter, diced

25g lard

2 tablespoons milk

Or 1 x 250g block of ready-made shortcrust pastry

 

Filling

125ml milk

175ml double cream

2 medium eggs

1 tablespoon chopped fresh tarragon 

Salt and pepper

100g grated cheddar cheese

180g cooked spinach, lightly chopped

60g cooked broad beans or soya beans

Method

1. To make the pastry…

A. Seve the flour and salt into a bowl; add the fats and 

rub the mixture together using your finger tips until 

you get a sandy, breadcrumb like texture.

B. Add the milk a little at a time and bring the           

ingredients together into a dough.

C. Cover and allow to rest in the fridge for 30-45 

minutes

2. Lightly flour the work surface and roll out the pastry to 

a circle a little larger than the top of the tin and 

approximately 5mm thick.

1. Line the tin with the pastry, taking care not to have any 

holes or the mixture could leak. Cover and rest for a 

further 30 minutes in the fridge.

2. Preheat the oven to 190°C.

3. Line the pastry case with greaseproof paper, add 

baking beans and bake blind for 15 minutes, before 

removing the greaseproof paper and baking beans.

4. Reduce the oven temperature to 160°C.

5. Beat together the milk, cream, eggs, herbs and  

seasoning.

6. Scatter 1/2 of the grated cheese in the blind-baked 

base, top with the chopped spinach and beans and 

herbs, then pour over the liquid mixture.

7. If required gently give the mixture a delicate stir to 

ensure the filling is evenly dispersed but be careful not 

to damage the pastry case.

8. Sprinkle over the remaining cheese. Place into the oven 

and bake for 20-25 minutes until set and lightly 

golden.

CORONATION

KING

QUEEN

CROWN

WESTMINSTER ABBEY

ROYAL

CELEBRATION

WINDSOR

STREET PARTY

CASTLE

BUCKINGHAM

CARRIAGE

THRONE

BUNTING

PALACE

Coronation

Wordsearch

Can YOU discover the missing words?

3.

4.

5.

6.

7.

8.

9.

10.



UPCOMING DATES

Who Killed the Hotel 
Manager? Murder 
Mystery Evening
2 June – 4 June
7.30pm
At Hamble Memorial Hall

Heritage Walk
14 May
10.15am – 12.45pm
£4pp, meet outside the Park shop

At Royal Victoria Country Park

Family Day and Fun 
Dog Show
28 May
11am – 4pm
At The Brickworks Museum

Summer Garden Party
28 May
1pm – 7pm
At the River Rat

Place 2B Coffee and 
Cake Morning
27 May
10am
At the Priory Centre

Royal Celebration 
Gala
8 May
11am – 4pm
At Royal Victoria Country Park

Coronation Special
7 May
11am – 4pm
Wear a crown for free entry! 

At The Brickworks Museum

Hamble Ladies Group 
Indoor Street Party
9 May
2pm
Celebrating the King’s Coronation

At the Priory Centre

Upcoming Parish 
Council Meetings at 
the Roy Underdown 
Pavilion

Full Council

Tuesday 9 May

7pm

Planning Committee

Monday 22 May

7pm

Solent Spring Walk
7 May
10am – 4pm
Join Maggie’s for their Solent 

Spring Walk on the shores of the 

River Hamble

Meet at the Roy Underdown 

Pavilion

Children £5

Adults from £12.50

To book: https://bit.ly/41nbsta

Bank Holidays

Monday 1 May

Monday 8 May

Monday 29 May

King Charles III 
Coronation

Saturday 6 May from 

11am

 
reliable tenant?

We’ll get you there.

Your local property

experts since 1983.

If you’re thinking about 

letting your property, 

call us on 01489 854 382 

or visit leaders.co.uk

Hamble Local History 
Society Meeting
8 June
7.30pm
A talk on ‘Hamble Shops’. At 

Hamble Memorial Hall (Rear Hall)

Hamble Flower Club: 
‘Journey to Creativity’ 
Demonstration
12 June
At Hamble Memorial Hall

Hamble Men’s 
Breakfast
3 June
8.30am
At the Priory Centre

Add Your Event Date 
Here!
Email your event details over to

danielle@smartmarketinguk.com

Can you solve the 

Coronation Maze?

Hamble River Raid
20 May
Please register your team by 10am

https://bit.ly/3Lh6Gb0

At Hamble Foreshore
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MAKE YOUR OWN CORONATION CROWN!

Simply colour in your crown and assemble!
Share your pictures with us on social media or email office@hambleparishcouncil.gov.uk.

1. Colour your crown!

2. Cut out all of the pieces.

3. Glue the pair of straight bands onto the 

crown's right and left sides.

4. Glue or tape the ends of the bands    

together to complete the crown.


